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Council 
23 NOVEMBER 2023 

 
 

Present: Councillors: Nigel Emery (Vice-Chairman), Mark Baynham, 
Emma Beard, Martin Boffey, Colette Blackburn, James Brookes, 
Philip Circus, Paul Clarke, Mike Croker, Victoria Finnegan, 
Ruth Fletcher, Chris Franke, Joan Grech, Warwick Hellawell, 
Tony Hogben, Alex Jeffery, Joanne Knowles, Lynn Lambert, 
Richard Landeryou, Dennis Livingstone, Nicholas Marks, Jay Mercer, 
John Milne, Colin Minto, Sam Raby, Belinda Walters and Mike Wood 
 

 
Apologies: Councillors: David Skipp, Sam Bateman, Tony Bevis, 

Peter van der Borgh, Jon Campbell, Joy Dennis, Malcolm Eastwood, 
Len Ellis-Brown, Claudia Fisher, Anthony Frankland, Nick Grant, 
Kasia Greenwood, Liz Kitchen, Alan Manton, Roger Noel, Jon Olson, 
Josh Potts, Jonathan Taylor, John Trollope, Clive Trott and 
Tricia Youtan 

  
CO/57   DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS 

 
There were no declarations of interest. 
  

CO/58   QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
No questions had been received. 
  

CO/59   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM CABINET 
 
Councillor Ruth Fletcher, Cabinet Member for Local Economy & Place, 
explained that a further capital budget was needed to enable a contract to be 
awarded to the winning bidder so that the works to the top deck of Swan Walk 
carpark could be completed.  After the September Cabinet meeting, when it 
was agreed to award the contract for the urgent works, removal of the top deck 
membrane had exposed an unexpectedly large area of screed in need of repair. 
The previously approved budget was no longer sufficient for the amount of work 
required.   
  
A contract needed to be awarded to the winning bidder so that further work 
could be carried out quickly to prevent further deterioration of the substrate and 
possible deterioration of the concrete structure.  The Cabinet Member advised 
that the contractor was ready to start the work as soon as the budget was 
approved.  It was noted that work could not be undertaken in very cold weather 
for technical reasons.  
  
The Cabinet Member stated that this matter had been discussed extensively 
both at Overview & Scrutiny Committee and at the Local Economy & Place 
Policy Development Advisory Committee.  In response to questions raised 
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regarding technical details officers had produced briefing notes and clarified 
matters that had been of concern. 
  
The motion was seconded by Council Mark Baynham, Cabinet Member for 
Finance & Assets, who stated that, as well as compromising the structure of the 
building, a delay in works would result in a significant loss of parking revenue. 
  

RESOLVED 
  
That a further capital budget amount of £298,845 is approved to enable the 
contract to be awarded to the winning bidder. 
  
REASON 
  
i)     To enable the award of the contract to the winning bidder which will 

facilitate the completion of the Works.  
  
(ii)    It is expected that the total value of the project will be £648,845 and 

therefore, Council approval is required to award this contract. 
 

 
 
The meeting closed at 6.40 pm having commenced at 6.30 pm 
 
 
 

 
CHAIRMAN 


